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	1. From the board  


The first quarter of 2008 has been a special and challenging period; because of special gifts, special offers and challenging questions. We have been very busy with the scholarship programme in ‘our’ city and a lot of work also had to be done on Java, in Wukirsari. And, of course, the annual account and budget had to be made; thanks to Arjan. 

After Ineke and Merel, now also the third member of the board, Loes, has visited us to experience what it is like to run a foundation abroad. A good opportunity to receive feedback and to illustrate and explain matters. We were able to buy a very good school bus for the children’s home (that will save them a lot of money) thanks to a special fundraising action by committed sponsors. We are now examining the possibility of buying a piece of land for horticulture: production for the children’s home (and therefore reduction of costs) and vocational training for a few pupils. We are examining rights of ownership, certificates, quality of the soil, location and water supply. The next step is collecting the money. Exciting and new. 
We were lucky to receive all kinds of special gifts and we warmly thank all our sponsors.  
	2. Project information (ongoing projects)


I. Bali: Widhya Asih III children’s home

The biggest challenge is and will remain: how to feed 110 mouths and have healthy and contented children; and how to balance the available assets with the actual costs? For the staff that is hard to manage. Sustenance has not become cheaper these last months. Because of the bio-fuel speculations, prices have gone up and all kinds of basic products became more expensive. On the global market prices for soy beans (from which tahu and tempeh are made) have risen enormously and Indonesia imports more of these than it grows for itself. The price of rice is not stable either. The children’s home uses 1,5 tons of rice per month, so the price increase of 15% has a big effect on their budget. So when a company is willing to pay for 400 kilos of rice per month for one year, that is a substantial contribution. Thank you Vastgoed Daelmans from Maastricht!! also for the 20 scholarships.
Most of the children go to school by bemo (public transport), once or even twice a day. And that makes a monthly cost of 300 euros. So the investment made in buying a school bus was certainly worth it. A few enthusiastic sponsors (Koos/Ankie/Trijn) who are familiar with the children’s home, adopted this project. After they had raised the starting capital, the Hermannus van Tongeren Masonic lodge in Utrecht and the Louisa Foundation generously contributed and so we were able to buy a 2,5 years old bus, capable of transporting 30 children. We also received two nice proposals from people who are willing to offer their expertise (theatre and ceramics) to the children this summer.
We recently spoke individually with all ten children who will finish senior high school in July. Previously we stimulated them to dream and think about their future. We now learned at least four children have made serious and realistic choices (IT, English teacher, automotive, dance) and we will start looking for sponsors for their studies. We estimate the costs at 950 euros per child per year, including sustenance costs.
II. Bali: Scholarships

The second semester is in full swing now. On junior and senior high schools national and local examinations will be taken next month. We were extremely busy in January and part of February with the usual and amusing circus of collecting wishes, shopping and distributing. With over 300 pairs of shoes in our living room, it looked as if Imelda Marcos was living with us. Any idea how much 250 dozen note books weigh? Care to sort out 800 tops and skirts/trousers in sizes 2 to 10? The next round will be in July!
We just read in the papers that on Bali 105.000 children aged 13 to 18 do not attend school. ‘Unable to afford it’ is the main reason.
III. Bali: Senior citizens
We have again initiated (and paid for) many doctor’s visits and we distributed medicines. The poor position of seniors is worrying. In their situation a little attention, an aspirin or a little cough syrup can make a big difference. It is a pleasant job to do. We are still able to meet with 55 seniors every month, to perform health checks and distribute medicines. The big temptation is of course the sembako (food packet), that is highly appreciated. Outside this group three other widows in very poor circumstances receive this kind of aid. Because the costs of food have risen and the sembako budget was fixed, we started giving less. We now decided to raise the price per packet to compensate. We would like to expand this programme and are looking for funds. 
IV. Java: Yogyakarta- Wukirsari 2

The community development project in Wukirsari progresses steadily. Amazingly hard work has been done, despite the rain that demonstrated very clearly the necessity of the drainage gutters. Five MCKs are finished, as are the paved roads in several quarters. Now hard work is done on the gutters in order to secure good drainage. At the instigation of the coordinator (Irawan) they started with the main gutter instead of with the gutters along the roads or the side gutters. The coordinator anticipated that commitment would fall if the work was done the other way around. There is a lot of ‘gotong royong work’ in this project: on Saturdays and Sundays you can see groups of men from the village at work, for free, on behalf of the community. Another bridge has been built (unplanned, but within budget) and a request has been made for yet another bridge. The challenge is now to work within budget and have left some money, then we can take care of this bridge. A lot has to be done still in several quarters, but locals have advised us that, when the things agreed on are finished, we should take a small pause and see what the community itself will take on. That sounded like a good advice to us. A few weeks ago we saw the first MCK locations outside Wukirsari. In the UN Sanitation Year a lot of work has to be done in this area. Preferably we would like to organise workshops on this theme, we are investigating the possibilities.
V. Java: Yogyakarta;  Senior citizens and medical care
In February and March we have visited all six groups and therefore spoken to almost all 300 participating seniors. Very nice, very welcome. The announcement that the value of the sembako was raised with 40 eurocents was received with applause. In March we heard that three seniors who received special support passed away and that five new candidates were on the list. We visited all five to determine the necessity and with three there was no doubt whatsoever. For one demented man who is living in his daughter’s house in a socially unstable situation, another solution has been found: he will eat in the nursery of the CAC (community activity centre). One candidate gave us the impression that a sembako is not in order and that a legitimate demand for support can be made on the family.
VI. Java: Yogyakarta; Scholarships

In Yogyakarta also a huge job has been done in January and February: the preparation and distribution of the scholarships. A logistically challenging job, because the schools are located scattered over the region. New requests keep coming in with the volunteers. Sometimes opportunistic, but also a few emergencies that we cannot refuse. For instance the child of a nearly blind mother and blind and deaf father. When you meet her, you know what to do. The demand for support is growing, we wrote it before, and so is the need for sponsors. Don’t hesitate to look for people in your family, social circle or at  work to help us make children go to school.
VII. Java: Community Activity Center -Roemah Kita-

Not much to report, except that the Head of Administration resigned because she could not agree on being demoted to tutor. No one was especially sorry for that. 

We hope to find sponsors who want to support a child for 10 euros per month, so that it can stay in the nursery.
VIII. Java: MCK’s (toilet-wash-bathrooms)

We visited about seven locations for new MCK’s at the beginning of March. Four of them were suitable, for a fifth we need additional information. We will wait for the dry season before we make a decision. In two of the five situations it will be a single MCK (2/3 of the price of a double) because they will not serve a complete quarter, but a cluster of families (3 to 5) in a neighbourhood where others already have toilets.

We can build 13 MCKs this year, thanks to Pim from Giethoorn, Gerard from France, the Merford company from Gorinchem and Aad on behalf of a special foundation in Rotterdam that is sponsoring nine MCKs! 
	3. Sponsor visits!!!


In the past months we were visited by Maurits (the laptop man), Loes and Peter John (member of our board) and Ankie, Koos and Trijn (school bus). Those occasions are always festive, for all present, including us.
	4. Couleur locale 


The local scene is set by a little less sunshine, a lot of rain and high humidity. The advantage is that it is a little cooler. The disadvantage is felt by the sellers of fruits and vegetables that need a lot of sun. There have been many flooding and land slides all over the country, with many casualties.

Elections are coming up, for Governor of Bali as well as President of the Republic, so that means a lot of hustle and bustle. As in any other country, the hope of things getting better versus the hope of thing staying as they are. An investigation into the integrity of people working in different departments proved that the least incorruptible were those working with Police, Justice & Human Rights, Transport, Docks and State Land Agency. They all received very bad grades.
The movie made by Wilders (a Dutch politician) meant to cause damage, has been written about a lot in the newspapers. It is embarrassing to be a Dutchman. Another hot item is the law designed to ban access to porn on the internet. The issue is: how to define porn. “Everything that arouses the appetite”. Looking at tropical fruit probably also will be banned then. There are only three countries in the world where the word ‘sex’ is googled more often than in Indonesia!
	5. Sponsor possibilities 


 

If you decide to support the initiatives of Gotong Royong financially, first think if you want to help any specific project or if you want to leave the spending to us.

Possibilities: 

· the scholarship programme: one scholarship is € 50 (primary school) € 85 (junior high school) or € 110 (senior high school) a year and can start any time during the year,

· sponsoring a child of the children’s home for € 12 a month (€ 36 a quarter or € 144 a year) for complete sustenance,

· the support of a senior (60 plus) for € 10 a month (especially for vitamins, minerals and medical care). This is € 30 a quarter or € 120 a year,

· the support of a child in the Roemah Kita nursery for € 10 a month.

Of course you can also send us a free gift and leave the spending to us.

    

	6. Gifts


Gifts are more than welcome at our bank account in Holland (Fortis): 84.21.36.932 (for the attention of Stichting Gotong Royong - Utrecht). For people who want to donate and who are living outside Holland, please contact us by e-mail so we can find a proper method of transaction for your donation. 

  

	7. Tell a friend


Please would you do us a favour and send this newsletter to your family, friends and colleagues or draw their attention to our website: www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl where this newsletter is published as well (in English and in Dutch)!  

	8. Email & website    


If you want to let us know something, if you have feedback, do you want to ask anything? Send us an email: 

info@gotong-royong-utrecht.nl  

And have a look at our new website, with many photos of our projects:

www.gotong-royong-utrecht.nl 
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